
TREASON 

18 U.S. Code § 2381 – Treason 

Whoever, owing allegiance to the United States, levies war 
against them or adheres to their enemies, giving them aid and 
comfort within the United States or elsewhere, is guilty of 
treason and shall suffer death, or shall be imprisoned not less 
than five years and fined under this title but not less than 
$10,000; and shall be incapable of holding any office under the 
United States. 

 
A judge does not have any discretion, but a duty, to know 

the law and to comply with the law, when the law has been ruled 

upon by a higher court. Any act contrary to the above “Case Law” 
would be an action without lawful authority, a violation of the 

Constitution and of the judge's oath.  

“A judge has no discretion to engage in a war against 
the Constitution.” Cooper v. Aaron, 358 U.S. 1, 78 
S.Ct. 1401 (1958). 

 
Canon 3.  A Judge Shall Perform the Duties of Judicial Office 

Impartially and Diligently 

 (B)  Adjudicative Responsibilities. 

  (2) A judge shall be faithful to the law and maintain 
professional competence in it. A judge shall not be swayed by 
partisan interests, public clamor, or fear of criticism.  
 

“Under the Supreme Law of the Land, whenever a 
judge acts when the judge does not have subject-matter 
jurisdiction, the judge is engaged in an act of 
treason.” U.S. v. Will, 449 U.S. 200, 216, 101 S.Ct. 471, 66 
L.Ed.2d 392, 406 (1980); Cohens v. Virginia, 19 U.S. (6 Wheat) 
264, 404, 5 L.Ed 257 (1821). “Any judge or attorney who does 
not report judge(s) for treason as required by law may 
themselves be guilty of misprison of treason, 18 U.S.C. 
Section 2382.” 
 
18 U.S. Code § 2382 - Misprision of treason 

 
Whoever, owing allegiance to the United States and having 

knowledge of the commission of any treason against them, 
conceals and does not, as soon as may be, disclose and make 
known the same to the President or to some judge of the United 
States, or to the governor or to some judge or justice of a 
particular State, is guilty of misprision of treason and shall 
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be fined under this title or imprisoned not more than seven 
years, or both. 

 
 
Misprison of Treason is NMT 7 years and/or $250,000 fine.  
 

A 1997 Appellate Court, in People v. Lambert, stated that a 
judge's "failure to enforce the law invites anarchy. 
 

 
Hobbs Act 18 USC §1951 

 
    18 USC §1951  (a) Whoever in any way or degree obstructs, 
delays, or affects commerce or the movement of any article or 
commodity in commerce, by robbery or extortion or attempts or 
conspires so to do, or commits or threatens physical violence to 
any person or property in furtherance of a plan or purpose to do 
anything in violation of this section shall be fined under this 
title or imprisoned not more than twenty years, or both. 
 

Section 1951 also proscribes conspiracy to commit robbery 
or extortion without reference to the conspiracy statute at 18 
U.S.C. § 371. Although the Hobbs Act was enacted as a statute to 
combat racketeering in labor-management disputes, the statute is 
frequently used in connection with cases involving public 
corruption, commercial disputes, and corruption directed at 
members of labor unions. 

 
The Hobbs Act criminalizes both robbery and extortion, where: 

 
"robbery" means the unlawful taking or obtaining of 

personal property from the person or in the presence of 
another, against his will, and 

         
"extortion" means the obtaining of property from 

another, with his consent, induced by wrongful use of 
actual or threatened force, violence, or fear, or under 
color of official right. 
 
The Second Circuit reasoned in United States v. Perrotta, 

313 F.3d 33, 37 (2002) that making no distinction between 
individuals and businesses would bring under the ambit of the 
Hobbs Act every conceivable robbery or extortion. 

 
 

The family court judges threatening to send you to jail or 
have your driver’s license suspended if you don’t comply with 
their, not all but most, illegal court orders of support is a 
violation of the Hobbs Act. 
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Federal Court Jurisdiction 

 
When there is deprivation of constitutionally guaranteed right, 
duty of federal court to use injunctive power to interfere with 
the conduct of state officers cannot be avoided. Woods v. 
Wright, 334 F.2d 369 (1964). 
 
Where there is clear and imminent threat of irreparable injury 
amounting to manifest oppression, it is duty of court to protect 
against loss of asserted right by temporary restraining order. 
Woods v. Wright, 334 F.2d 369 (1964). 
 
A federal district court has authority to issue injunctive 
relief against commission of acts in violation of a plaintiff's 
civil rights by state judges acting in their official capacity 
and by an officer appointed by a state court. Staud v. Stewart, 
1973, 366 F.Supp. 1398, affd. 547 F.2d 1164. 
 
Sostre v. Rockefeller, 312 F.Supp. 863, 884 (D.C.N.Y. 1970), 
affirmed in part, reversed in part on other grounds 442 F.2d 
178, cert. denied 92 S.Ct. 719 held: 
 
[23]  The cases in which injunctions have been issued against 
state officials for violating Fourteenth Amendment rights in the 
last two decades are legion. Such injunctions issue, as a matter 
of right, where a violation of constitutional rights has been 
proved. This court has no discretion to deny injunctive relief 
to a person who clearly establishes, after trial on merits, that 
he is being denied his constitutional rights. Cf. Henry v, 
Greenville Airport Commission, et al., 284 F.2d 631 (4th Cir. 
1960).  In addition, the court's decree, where warranted, may 
provide for the retention of jurisdiction to insure that the 
injunctive order is carried out in an orderly fashion. Brown v. 
Board of Education of Topeka,  349 U.S. 294, 75 S.Ct. 753, 99 
L.Ed. 1083 (1955); . . . .; or to allow the amendment of state 
rules to conform with the decree, Sostre v. McGinnis, supra, 334 
F.2d at 912-913. However, the injunction must issue. 
 
Injunctive relief against higher public officials is available 
in situations where they have found to supervise and authorize 
unconstitutional activities. Farber v. Rochford, 407 F.Supp. 529 
(1975). 
 
Suits may be brought against public officials to enjoin them 
from invading constitutional rights. Buffier v. Frank, D.C.N.Y. 
1975, 389 F.Supp. 502 
 
Javits v. Stevens, 382 F.Supp. 131 (D.C.N.Y. 1974): 
[5]  . . . Our Court of Appeals (2nd Circuit) has held that: 
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"[N]o sound reason exists for holding that federal courts should 
not have the power to issue injunctive relief against commission 
of acts in violation of plaintiff's civil rights by state judges 
acting in their official capacity." 

 
Younger Doctrine 

 
Moore v. Sims, 422 U.S. 415, 423, 99 S.Ct. 2371, 2377 (1979) 
 
In Huffman, we noted these well established circumstances where 
the federal court need not stay its hand in the face of pending 
state proceedings. 
 
   "Younger, and its civil counterpart which we apply today, do 
of course allow intervention in those cases where the District 
Court properly finds that the state proceeding is motivated by a 
desire to harass or is conducted in bad faith, or where the 
challenged statute is  ' "flagrantly and patently violative of 
express constitutional prohibitions in every clause, sentence 
and paragraph, and in whatever manner and against whomever an 
effort might be made to apply it."  ' " 420 U.S., at 611, 95 
S.Ct., at 1212. 
 
Younger v. Harris, 401 U.S. 37, 91 S.Ct. 760 (1971) 
 
Dombrowski represents an exception to the general rule that 
federal courts should not interfere with state criminal 
prosecutions.  The exception does not arise merely because 
prosecutions are threatened to which the First Amendment will be 
the proffered defense.  Dombrowski governs statutes which are a 
blunderbuss by themselves or when used en masse---those that 
have an "overbroad" sweep.  "If the rule were otherwise, the 
contours of regulation would have to be hammered out case by 
case---and tested only by those hardy enough to risk criminal 
prosecution to determine the proper scope of regulation." Id. at 
487, 85 S.Ct., at 1121.  . . . 
 
The special circumstances when federal intervention in a state 
criminal proceeding is permissible are not restricted to bad 
faith on the part of state officials or the threat of multiple 
prosecutions.  They also exist where for any reason the state 
statute being enforced is unconstitutional on its face.  As Mr. 
Justice Butler, writing for the Court, said in Terrace v. 
Thompson, 263 U.S. 197, 214, 44 S.Ct. 15, 17, 68 L.Ed. 255; 
 
"Equity jurisdiction will be exercised to enjoin the threatened 
enforcement of a state law  which contravenes the federal 
Constitution wherever it is essential in order effectually to 
protect property rights and rights of persons against injuries 
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otherwise irremediable; and in  such a case a person, who as an 
officer of the state is clothed with the duty of enforcing its 
laws and who threatens and is about to commence proceedings, 
whether civil or criminal, to enforce such a law against parties 
affected, may be enjoined from such action by a Federal court of 
equity." 
 
 A State law enforcement officer is someone acting under "color 
of law" even though he may be misusing his authority. Monroe v. 
Pape, 365 U.S. 167, 81 S.Ct. 473. And prosecution under a 
patently unconstitutional statute is a "deprivation of *  *  *  
rights, privileges, or immunities secured by the Constitution," 
"Suit[s] in equity" obviously includes injunctions. 
 
Zwickler v. Koota, 389 U.S. 241, 88 S.Ct. 301, 399 (1967) 
 
[11]  This conclusion was error. Dombrowski teaches that the 
questions of abstention and of injunctive relief  are not the 
same.  The question of the propriety of the action of the 
District court in abstaining was discussed as an independent 
issue governed by different considerations.  We squarely held 
that "the abstention doctrine is inappropriate for cases such as 
the present one where  *  *  *  statutes are justifiably 
attacked on their face as abridging free expression  *  *  *." 
380 U.S. at 489-490, 85 S.Ct., 1122. This view was reaffirmed in 
Keyishian v. Board of Regents, 385 U.S. 589, 601, 87 S.Ct. 675, 
682, n. 9, when a statute was attached as unconstitutional on 
its face and we said, citing Dombrowski, and Baggett v. Bullitt, 
supra, '[t]his is not a case where abstention pending state 
court interpretation would be appropriate *  *." 
 
[12]  It follows that the District Court's views on  the 
question of injunctive relief are irrelevant to the question of 
abstention here.  For a request for a declaratory judgment that 
a state statute is overbroad on its face must be considered 
independently of any request for injunctive relief against the 
enforcement of that statute.  We hold that a federal district 
court has the duty to decide the appropriateness and the merits 
of its conclusion as to the propriety of the issuance of the 
injunction. 
 
Bartholomew v. Port, 309 F.Supp. 1340 (E.D.Wis. 1970) 
 
The plaintiffs invoke the jurisdiction of this court pursuant to 
28 U.S.C. §§  1343(3),  1343(4), 2201, 2202, and 42 U.S.C. §§ 
1983.    The defendants contend that "there is no substantial 
federal question sufficient to invoke the jurisdiction of this 
court"   and they argue that the court should decline to 
exercise jurisdiction over the case since the plaintiffs have an 
adequate remedy under state law. 
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Title 28 U.S.C. § 1343 provides in relevant part: (Cites § 1343, 
and subds. (3) and (4). 
 
Title 42 U.S.C. § 1983 provides in relevant part:  
 
These sections and 28 U.S.C. § 2201 and 2202 provide this court 
with jurisdiction to hear a claim  that ordinances  or state 
statutes are unconstitutional on their face or as applied.   
 
Dombrowski v. Pfister, 380 U.S. 479, 85 S.Ct. 1116, 14 L.Ed. 2d 
22 (1965).  
 
I reject the defendants'  contention that the court should 
decline to exercise its jurisdiction because the plaintiffs have 
an adequate state remedy.  A district  court should not, for 
reasons of comity,  abstain or decline jurisdiction to grant 
declaratory relief under the circumstances set forth in the 
present case.  Zwickler v. Koota, 389 U.S. 241, 88 S.Ct. 391. 
 
Furthermore, although the plaintiffs seek to enjoin prosecutions 
in state court which are currently pending against them, the 
circumstances of this case make it inappropriate, not 
withstanding 28 U.S.C. § 2283, to abstain from considering the 
merits of the plaintiff's case. In Dombrowski v. Pfister, 380 
U.S. 479, 489-490, 85 S.Ct. 1116, 1122 (1965). The Supreme Court 
said: 
 
"We hold the abstention doctrine is inappropriate for cases such 
as the present one where, unlike Douglas v. City of Jeannette 
{319 U.S. 157, 63 S.Ct. 877, 87 L.Ed. 1324},  statutes are 
justifiably attacked on their face as  abridging free expression 
or as applied for the purpose of discouraging protected 
activities." (emphasis added) 
 
In Ex parte Young, 209 U.S. 123, 28 S.Ct. 441, 52 L.Ed. 714. the 
fountainhead of federal injunctions against state prosecutions, 
the Court characterized the power and its proper exercise in 
broad terms:  it would be justified where state officers * * *  
threaten and are about to commence proceedings, either of a  
civil or criminal nature, to enforce against parties affected an 
unconstitutional act, violating the Federal Constitution *  *  * 
." 209 U.S., at 156, 28 S.Ct., at 452. 
 
But the allegations in this complaint depict a situation in 
which defense of the State's criminal prosecution will not 
assure adequate  vindication of constitutional rights.  They 
suggest that a substantial loss or impairment of freedoms of 
expression will occur if appellants must await the state court's 
disposition and ultimate review in this Court of any adverse 
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determination.  These allegations, if true, clearly show 
irreparable injury. 
 
 . . . .  When the statutes also have an overbroad sweep, a is 
here alleged, the hazard of loss or substantial impairment  of 
those precious rights may be critical.  For in such cases, the 
statues lend themselves too readily to denial of those rights.  
The assumption that defense of a criminal prosecution will 
generally assure ample vindication of constitutional rights is 
unfounded in such cases. See, Baggett v. Bullitt, supra, 377 
U.S., at 379, 84 S.Ct., at 1326. 
 
It follows that the District Court erred in holding that the 
complaint fails to allege sufficient irreparable injury to 
justify equitable relief. 
 
The District court also erred in holding that it should abstain 
pending authoritative interpretation of the statutes in the 
state courts, which  might hold  that  they did not apply to 
SCEF, or that they were unconstitutional as applied to SCEF.  We 
hold the abstention doctrine is inappropriate for cases such  as 
the present one where, unlike Douglas v. City of Jeannette, 
statutes are justifiably attacked on their face as abridging 
free expression, or as applied for the purpose of discouraging 
protected activities. 
 
First, appellants have attacked the good faith of the appellees 
in enforcing the statutes , claiming that they have invoked, and 
threaten to continue to invoke, criminal process without any 
hope of ultimate success, but only to discourage appellants'  
civil rights activities.  If these allegations state a claim 
under the Civil Rights Act, 42 U.S.C.  1983,  as we believe they 
do, see Beauregard v. Wingard,  230  F.Supp/ 167  
(D.C.S.D.Calif. 1964);    Bargainer v. Michael, 233 F.Supp 270 
(D.C.N.D.Ohio 1964), the interpretation ultimately  put on  the 
statutes by the state courts is irrelevant. 
 
Second, appellants have challenged  the statutes as overly broad 
and vague regulations of expression.  We have already seen that 
where, as here,  prosecutions are actually threatened, this 
challenge, if not clearly frivolous, will establish the threat 
of irreparable injury required by traditional doctrines of 
equity. . . . . We believe that those affected by a statute are 
entitled to be free  of the burdens of defending prosecutions, 
however expeditious, aimed at hammering out  the structure of 
the statute piecemeal, with no likelihood of obviating similar 
uncertainty for others.  Here ,  no readily apparent 
construction suggests itself as a vehicle for rehabilitating  
the statutes in a single prosecution, and appellants are 
entitled to an injunction.  The state must, if it is to invoke 
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the statutes after injunctive relief has been sought, assume the 
burden of obtaining a permissible narrow construction in a 
noncriminal proceeding before it may seek modification of the 
injunction to permit future prosecutions. 
 
 . . .  In these circumstances, to abstain is to subject those 
affected to the uncertainties and vagaries  of criminal 
prosecution, whereas the reasons for the vagueness doctrine in 
the area of expression demand no less than freedom  from 
prosecution prior to a construction adequate to save the 
statute. In such cases abstention is at war with the purposes of 
the vagueness doctrine, which demands appropriate federal relief 
regardless of the prospects for expeditious determinations of 
state criminal prosecutions. 
 
We conclude that on the allegations of the complaint,  if true, 
abstention and the denial of injunctive relief may well result 
in the denial of any effective safeguards against the loss of 
protected freedoms of expression, and cannot be justified. 
 

 
 

Judicial Immunity 
 
 

Rankin v. Howard, 633 F.2d 844 (1980), cert. denied 101 S.Ct. 
2020. 
 
[1]  . . . In Stump v. Sparkman, 435 U.S. 349, 98 S.Ct. 1099, 55 
L.Ed.2d 231 (1978), the Supreme Court declared that state judges 
are immune from § 1983 liability for "judicial" acts not taken 
"in the 'clear absence of all jurisdiction.'" Id. at 357, 98 
S.Ct. at 1105 (quoting Bradley v. Fisher, 80 U.S. (13 Wall) 335, 
351, 20 L.Ed. 646 (1872)). A state judge who ordered the 
sterilization of a minor at her mother's request was held immune 
because the order was a judicial act and no state law clearly 
excluded petitions for sterilization from the court's subject 
matter jurisdiction, 435 U.S. at 357, 360, 98 S.Ct. at 1105, 
1106. 
 
[5]  An absence of personal jurisdiction may said to destroy 
"all jurisdiction" because the requirements of subject matter 
and personal jurisdiction are conjunctional. Both must be met 
before a court has the authority to adjudicate the rights of 
parties to a dispute. 
 
[10]  But when a judge knows that he lacks jurisdiction, or acts 
on the face of clearly valid state statutes or case law 
expressly depriving him of jurisdiction, judicial immunity is 
lost. See Bradley v. Fisher, 80 U.S. (13 wall.) at 351 ("when 
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the want of jurisdiction is known to the judge, no excuse is 
permissible"), Turner v. Raynes, 611 F.2d. 92, 95 (5th Cir. 
1980) (Stump is consistent with the view that "a clearly 
inordinate exercise of unconferred jurisdiction by a judge--one 
so crass as to establish that he embarked on it either knowingly 
or recklessly--subjects him to personal liability"). 
      
Dykes v. Hoseman, 743 F.2d 1488 (11th Cir. 1984) 
      
[11]  It is clear that a judge who acts in the absence of 
jurisdiction may be held liable for his decisions. Stump v. 
Sparkman, 435 U.S. 349, 98 S.Ct. 1099, (1978); 
 
[13]  We agree with the Rankin courts analysis. We point out in 
addition, that the rational for the limitation on judicial 
immunity when subject matter jurisdiction is lacking applies 
with equal force when personal jurisdiction is lacking. . . .  
 
Baures v. Heisal, 361 F.2d 581 (3rd Cir. 1966) at 591: 
 

 . . . Because immunity is conferred on an individual 
solely by virtue of the office he holds, reason required us to 
adapt a rule which does not provide immunity for those acts 
which are done clearly outside the authority or jurisdiction of 
the office. 

 
 

Those Conspiring with Judge 
 

Arment v. Commonwealth Nat. Bank, D.C.Pa. 1981, 505 F.Supp. 911 
holds that where it is alleged that the attorney "joined" or 
"cooperated with" or "conspired with" state officers who acted 
under color of state law, state action will exist. See, also, 
Antelman v. Lewis, D.C.Mass.1979, 480 F.Supp. 180. 
      
Rankin v. Howard, 633 F.2d 844: 
     
[13] The supreme Court resolved the issue in Dennis v. Sparks, -
-U.S. --, 101 S.Ct. 183 (1980). The court held that immune 
judge's private coconspirators do not enjoy derivative immunity.  
      
[14] It follows that "[p]rivate parties who corruptly conspire 
with a judge in connection with such conduct are . . . acting 
under color of state law within the meaning of § 1983. Id. at 
S.Ct. at 187. 
      
Hostrop v. Board of Jr. College, district 515, 523 F.2d 569: 
      
The doctrine of civil conspiracy extends liability for a tort, 
here the deprivation of constitutional rights, to persons other 
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than the actual wrongdoer. W. Presser, The Law of Torts § 46 at 
293 (4th Ed. 1971), but it is the acts causing damage to the 
plaintiff that give rise to liability for damages, not the 
conspiracy itself. 
       
"The damage for recovery may be had in a civil action is not the 
conspiracy itself by the injury to the plaintiff produced by 
specific overt acts. [Citations omitted.] The charge of 
conspiracy in a civil action is merely the string whereby the 
plaintiff seeks tie together those who, acting in concert may be 
responsible for any overt act or acts." Rutkin v. Reinfield, 229 
F.2d 248, 252 (2nd cir. 1956) cert. denied 352 U.S. 844. 

 
That there is a cause of action recognizable by federal court. 
 

Dinwiddie v. Brown, C.A.Tex. 1956, 230 F.2d 465, cert. 
denied 76 S.Ct. 1041, 351 U.S. 971 held where state officers 
conspire with private individuals to defeat or prejudice 
litigant's right in state court, litigant is thereby denied 
equal protection of the laws by persons acting under color of 
state law and cause of action is created cognizable by federal 
courts under this section. 

 
Constitutional Right to Jury Trial 

 
In Re Rosahn, 671 F.2d 690 at 695, 696, 697 (2nd Cir. 1982): 
 
[9]  Another argument not raised below is that the contempt 
proceeding was conducted in a manner that violated her right to 
due process because a full adversary hearing was not held, no 
witnesses were called, she was not informed of her right to call 
witnesses, and she was not offered an opportunity to address the 
court before issuance of a CIVIL contempt order. . .  
 
[10]   . . . In In Re Oliver, 333 U.S. 257, 68 S.Ct. 499, (1948) 
which struck down a secret criminal contempt trial as violative 
of due process, the Supreme Court stressed that at the heart of 
due process clause is "[t]he traditional Anglo-American distrust 
for secret trials," which throughout history have been 
associated with "institutions [that] obviously symbolized a 
menace to liberty." Id. at 268-69, 68 S.Ct. at 505. 
 
"In view of this nation's historic distrust of secret 
proceedings [and] their inherent danger to freedom, . . . the 
guarantee [of public proceedings] has always been recognized as 
a safeguard against any attempt to employ our courts as 
instruments of persecution." Id. at 270, 273, 69 S.Ct. at 507. 
 
The safeguard of open proceedings not only represents "an 
effective restraint on possible abuse of power," Id. . . ., but 
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also reflects "the notion, deeply rooted in common law, 'that 
justice must satisfy the appearance of justice.'" (Citations 
omitted) 
 
While the passages quoted from In re Oliver were written 
primarily with criminal trials in mind, it is significant that 
the contempt sentence overturned by the Oliver Court on the 
ground that the contempt proceeding below had been improperly 
closed to the public was a conditional jail sentence that would 
have terminated upon compliance with the trial court's order. 
Accordingly, the Oliver analysis was applied to invalidate a 
contempt sanction whose central characteristicóits conditional 
natureóis typical of a civil contempt.  . . .  . 
 
[11, 12]  The government argues that whatever may be the rule in 
a criminal contempt trial, there is no Fifth Amendment 
requirement that a civil contempt trial pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 
1826 be held in public. We are unpersuaded by this distinction. 
As we noted in In re Bella, 518 F.2d 955, 958-59 (2nd Cir. 
1975): 
"Admittedly  . . . a proceeding [under § 1826] is basically 
civil in nature 
 
The purpose of holding a witness in contempt is to coerce him to 
answer the grand jury's questions, not to punish him for 
reprehensible conduct. . . . Yet, the burden of imprisonment is 
just as great, regardless of what we call the order that imposed 
it. It is this fact that fosters the need for procedural 
protection." 
Given the burden that imprisonment imposes on an individual, a 
civil contempt trial that could result in an order of 
confinement carries with it the same concerns and purposes that 
lead to the requirement of a public trial in the criminal 
context, such as the need to assure accountability in the 
exercise of judicial and governmental power, the preservation of 
the appearance of fairness, and the  enhancement of the public's 
confidence in the judicial system. . . . 
 
[13]  Our conclusion that alleged civil contemnor's, like 
criminal contemnor's, have some right to a public proceeding is 
supported by and consistent with the trend in this and other 
Circuits to afford the same or similar procedural safeguards to 
persons charged with civil contempt as to those charged with 
criminal contempt. * * * We are satisfied that the protection 
against unnecessary secret proceedings extends beyond the 
criminal context.  (One court has held that to comport with due 
process requirements certain quasi-judicial administrative 
proceedings "that involve important constitutional rights" must 
"be open to the press and the public." Fitzgerald v. Hampton, 
467 F.2d 755, 763, 766 [D.C.Cir. 1972]) 
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We hold, therefore, that Rosahn's due process rights were 
violated when the trial court ordered the entire contempt 
proceeding closed over her objection. We need not and do not 
decide whether the due process clause extends the same degree of 
protection to civil contemnor's who do not face imprisonment. 
 
In re Di Bella, 518 F.2d 955 (2nd Cir. 1975): 
 
In Argersinger v. Hamlin, 407 U.S. 25, 37, 92 S.Ct. 2006, the 
Court held that, absent a knowing and intelligent waiver, no 
person may be imprisoned for 'any' offense, whether classified 
as petty, misdemeanor, or felony, unless he is represented by 
counsel at his trial. The Circuits with the opportunity to do so 
have concluded that this right must be extended to contempt 
proceeding, be it civil or criminal, where the defendant is 
faced with the prospect of imprisonment. See, United States v. 
Sun Kung Kang, 468 F.2d 1368 (9th Cir. 1972); In re Kilgo, 484 
F.2d 1215 (4th Cir. 1973); Henkel v. Bradshaw, 483 F.2d 1386 
(9th Cir. 1973). We agree. 
 
United States v. Sun Kung Kang, 468 F.2d 1368 (1972): 
 
Appellant, an indigent, had requested appointment of counsel to 
represent him in the civil contempt proceeding. . . . 
 
 . . . . Threat of imprisonment is the coercion that makes a 
civil contempt proceeding effective. The civil label does not 
obscure its penal nature. (Cf.  Harris v. United States, (1965) 
382 U.S. 162, 86 S.Ct. 352. 
  
Argersinger v. Hamlin, 92 S.Ct. 2006 (1972) at 2008 holds: 
      
[1] The Sixth amendment, which enumerated situations has been 
made applicable to the states by reason of the Fourteenth 
Amendment (citations omitted); and In Re Oliver, . . . , 68 
S.Ct. 499,  . . . , provides specified standards for "all 
criminal prosecutions". 
One is the requirement of a "public trial". In re Oliver, supra, 
held that the right to a "public trial" was applicable to a 
state proceeding even though only a 60 day sentence was 
involved. . . ., 68 S.Ct., at 507. 
      
Another guarantee is the right to be informed of the nature and 
cause of the accusation. Still another, the right to 
confrontation. Pointer v. Texas, supra. And another, compulsory 
process for obtaining witnesses in one's favor. Washington v. 
Texas, supra. We have never limited these rights to felonies or 
to lesser but serious offences. 
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In Washington v. Texas, supra, we said, "We have held that due 
process requires that the accused have the assistance of counsel 
for his defense, that he be confronted with witnesses against 
him, and that he have a right to a speedy and public trial." 388 
U.S., at 18, 87 S.Ct. at 1922. Respecting the right to a speedy 
and public trial, the right to be informed of the nature and 
cause of the accusation, the right to confront and cross-examine 
witnesses, the right to compulsory process for obtaining 
witnesses, it was resently stated. "It is simply not arguable, 
nor has any court ever held, that the trial of a petty offense 
may be held in secret, or without notice to the accused of the 
charges, or that such cases the defendant has no right to 
confront his accusers or to compel the attendance of witnesses 
in his own behalf" Junker, The Right to Counsel in Misdemeanor 
Cases, 43 Wash.L.Rev. 685, 705 (1968). 
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